## Known and Suspected Desendants of Peachman Alford b. ca 1795 VA

This is a work in progress and probably contains error and omission. Use it accordingly. The fifth and sixth generations were deleted to protect the privacy of most of the living.

1.	Peachman Alford #8657 b. about 1795, Virginia, occupation farmer, m. (1) Nelson #8658, b.
	about 1795, d. 1830-36, South Carolina, m. (2) Elizabeth Crenshaw Whipple #8659, b. about
	1805, South Carolina, (daughter of Stephen Crenshaw #8660 and Mrs. Crenshaw #8661) d. Dec 24
	1861, Mobile Co. AL, buried: New Magnolia Cem., Mobile, AL. Peachman died Aug 1862,
	Mobile, Mobile Co., AL, buried: New Magnolia Cem., Mobile, AL.

This family is based on information from Lucille Mehrkam, AAFA #0032 as published in AAFA ACTION #53, Summer 2001, page 29 ff.

CENSUS: 1820 Marion Co. SC pg 054, Peachman 100100-20100.

1830 Orangeburg Co., Matthews Parish, SC pg 2, Peachman 310001-022001.

1840 Charleston, SC, pg 3, P. 10200100-01110100.

1850 Escambia Co., FL Pensacola District, Oct 10 house 100, family 103: Peachman 50 m w SC 1800 farmer \$1800, Elizabeth H. 41 f w SC 1809.

1860 Mobile Co., AL Mobile City,pg 823, house 1430, family 493: Peachman 61 m w VA 1799, Elizabeth 56 f w SC 1804.

Peachman was listed in 1820 "List of Insolvent Debtors of Marion Dist., SC"

In 1821, Marion Co, SC he purchased the estate of John Henry. \_\_Utley, "Marion Co., SC Probate Records, Vol 1" (1985)

Dec 21 1837, Abbeville Dist., SC purchased by two notes for total of \$3,000 from Henry M. Lipford slaves, horses, wagon and harness, cattle, other stock and plantation tools. \_\_\_ Vol K pg 25-26, Abbeville Dist. SC.

Dec 22 1843 Alabama purchased, from Joseph M. Parmer, 39 9/12 acres includeing the Methodist meeting house where it now stands on Monroe and Coneuch Co. line.

The sons, at least Ephraim and S.E. are based strictly on circumstances. They were in the right place at the right time and SC census data for Peachman supports the idea. **Elizabeth**: Elizabeth was widow of Welcome Whipple who died Nov 24 1836.

Children by \_\_\_\_\_ Nelson:

- + 2. i **William Thomas Alford** #5033 b. Jan 3 1826.
- + 3. ii **Ephraim D. Alford** #933 b. 1827.
- + 4. iii **S. E. Alford** #1517 b. about 1828.

Second Generation

2. **William Thomas Alford** #5033 (1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Jan 3 1826, South Carolina, m. estimate 1847, in Alabama, **Eliza Elizabeth Primm** #5034, b. Aug 23 1830, AL, d. Mar 13 1913. William died Apr 20 1905, Canton Bend, AL.

CENUS: 1850, Nov 10 Wilcox Co. AL page 386, family 616, house 616: W.T. 25 SC Farmer, Eliza 18 AL, Margaret 2 AL.

1860, Jul 21 Wilcox Co. AL Prairie Bluff PO, page 1145, family 242, house 242: William T. 32 SC Overseer \$2,850, Eliza 27 AL, Ann E. 6 AL, William 4 AL, Virginia 2 AL, Walter 1 AL

1870, Aug 2 Wilcox Co. AL Canton, Camden PO, page 191, House 55, family 55: W. T. 44 SC farmer \$5,000, \$3,000, Eliza 41 VA \$7,000. \$1,000, Anne E. 16 AL \$100, Willy 15 AL, Virginia 12 AL, Walter 11 AL. [It is most unusual to see property listed for the spouse and especially for a child.]

1880, Wilcox Co. AL Canton, page 7: William 54 SC, Liza 50 AL, Walter 21 AL, Julius 8 AL, George 7 AL. [Also in Wilcox Co in 1880 was family of W. J?I Alford 25 AL and wife Ena Bell Alford 22 AL. Supposed to be son Willy and his wife.]

1900, Wilcox Co. AL Camden, Vol 61, ED 124, sheet 1, William G. 73- Jan 1826 SC, Eliza E. 71- Aug 1828 NC, William G., Jr. 44- Jul 1855 AL, Irene 22- Nov 1877 AL, Eva Bell DIL 41- Jul 1858 AL, Jennie Smith Alford GD 15- Oct 1884 SC. [Also in Wilcox Co in 1900 was family of George L. Alford 27 his wife and children - see his record]

John Simpson Graham, HISTORY OF CLARKE COUNTY [AL] (Birmingham: Birmingham Printing Co. 1923) p. 191 "New industries were springing up, the volume of business so increasing as to necessitate the facilities of a banking system, hence in 1894 three Camden men, Messrs. Jule and Walter Alford and Pete Horn, came over and organized the first bank." Submitted by Peggy Schuster.

Much of the data in this genealogy is from John Robison Alford AAFA #1206. **Eliza**: Over five census years her place of birth was AL 3 times, VA 1 time and NC 1 time. Either she or her sons, William's wife, died in Wilcox Co. Mar 13 1913.

- 5. i **Margaret Alford** #5031 b. about 1848, Alabama. It appears that Margaret died before the 1860 census.
- + 6. ii **Anne Eliza Alford** #5032 b. Jan 17 1854.
- + 7. iii **William Thomas Alford, Jr.** #5049 b. Jul 1 1855.
- + 8. iv Virginia Elizabeth Alford #5035 b. Sep 29 1857.
- + 9. v **Walter Ross Alford** #5036 b. Mar 30 1859.
- + 10. vi **Julius Eugene Alford** #5037 b. Jan 21 1872.
- + 11. vii **George Luck Alford** #5038 b. Mar 14 1875.
- 3. **Ephraim D. Alford** #933 (1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. 1827, South Carolina, m. (1) **Fannie** \_\_\_\_\_ #8662, m. (2) Aug 3 1877, in Greene Co., MS, **Frances V. Reed** #934, b. May 7 1858, Citronelle, Mobile Co., AL, d. May 3 1941, Mobile, Mobile Co., AL, buried: Mt. Pisgah Cemetery, Greene Co., MS.

Ephraim died Nov 12 1898, Leakesville, Greene Co., Ms, buried: Mt. Pisgah Cemetery, Greene Co., MS. **Frances**: Two surviving sons were mentioned in her obituary- Ruff, who lived in Grove Hill, AL and "Ebb" who lived in Leaksville. Son Elbert had died just two months previous. "Ebb" then undoubtedly nickname for Everett. In the 1910 census a son "Web" age 17 was listed.

Children by Frances V. Reed:

- + 12. i **Lelia Alford** #937 b. Mar 23 1881.
- + 13. ii **Everett Lee Alford** #935 b. Oct 12 1882.
- + 14. iii **Rufus "Kingfish" Alford** #936 b. 1893.
- + 15. iv **Elbert Robert Alford** #905 b. Jun 26 1897.
- 4. **S. E.** Alford #1517 (1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. about 1828, South Carolina, m. Elizabeth \_\_\_\_\_ #1518, b. about 1832, Alabama. S. E. died Alabama.

He and his family were enumerated in Beaver Meadow, Mobile Co., AL in 1880 He and his parents were all born in SC and all the children b. in AL: S.E. 52 SC, Lizzie 20, Francis 16, John 14, George 10, Walter 9, Jullius 7, Lilly (granddaughter) 9 mos.

Children:

- + 16. i **Lizzie Alford** #1519 b. about 1860.
  - 17. ii **Francis Alford** #1520 b. about 1864, Alabama.
- + 18. iii **John H. Alford** #1521 b. Apr 1868.
- + 19. iv **George C. Alford** #1522 b. Apr 1870.
  - 20. v **Julius Alford** #1524 b. about 1871, Alabama.
  - 21. vi Walter Alford #1523 b. about 1873, Alabama.

#### Third Generation

6. **Anne Eliza Alford** #5032 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Jan 17 1854, Wilcox Co., AL, m. **Joseph Eugene Strother** #6019, b. about 1847, Alabama. Anne died Dec 8 1936. **Joseph**: The family was enumerated in Canton, Wilcox Co., AL in 1880. Included were parents Joe and Anna with children: Etta, David, Sallie and Joe.

Children:

- 22. i Etta Strother #6026 b. about 1873, Alabama.
- 23. ii **David Strother** #6020 b. about 1875, Alabama.
- 24. iii **Sallie Strother** #6025 b. about 1878, Alabama.
- 25. iv **Joe Hicks Strother** #6022 b. about 1879, Alabama.
- 26. v **Grav Strother** #6021.
- 27. vi **Pernell Strother** #6023.
- 28. vii **Annie Strother** #6024.
- 7. **William Thomas Alford, Jr.** #5049 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Jul 1 1855, Wilcox Co., AL, m. Jan 31 1877, in Wilcox Co., AL, **Eva B. Bell** #5050, b. Jul 1858, Alabama. William died Sep 25 1923.

### CENSUS;

1880: Camden, Wilcox Co., AL page 330B: W. I. 25, Eva B. 22, Irene 2, M.J. Bell SIL 24, Lena Bell SIL 14.

1900: William Jr. was back with his parents. With him were wife, Eva Bell 41- Jul 1858, and daughter Irene 22- Nov 1877.

1910: Wilcox Co. AL, Camden City, Vol 112, ED 144, family 6: W. T. 54 AL, Eva B. 50 AL were enumerated with N. D. Godbold as his in laws. **Eva**: Family Adventures Marriage List *Children*:

- 29. i **Irene E. Alford** #5052 b. Nov 1877, Wilcox Co., AL, m. Jun 25 1902, in Wilcox Co., AL, **Norman D. Godbold** #5053. Family Adventures Marriage List
- 8. **Virginia Elizabeth Alford** #5035 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Sep 29 1857, Wilcox Co., AL, m. Oct 14 1879, in Wilcox Co., AL, **Malcom W. Smith** #5054. Family Adventures Marriage List HAD DEATH OF HER AS OCT 1 1883 AND BIRTH OF HER DAUGHTER AS OCT 1884 WHICH DOES NOT WORK. REMOVED BOTH DATES UNTIL MATTER CAN BE RESOLVED.

Children:

- 30. i **Jeannie Smith** #5055 b. Alabama. SEE MOTHERS NOTE ABOUT BIRTH AND DEATH DATES.
- 9. Walter Ross Alford #5036 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Mar 30 1859, Wilcox Co., AL, m. Nov 15 1881, in Wilcox Co., AL, Julie E. Fuller #5046, b. about 1863, Alabama, d. Aug 1 1939, Selma, Dallas Co., AL. Walter died Feb 2 1938, Wilcox Co., AL.

#### CENSUS:

1910, Wilcox Co., AL, Camden (all b. AL): W. R. 51, Julie E. 47, Ida Lyles 26, Walter Jr. 16, Nora Primm, sil, 50.

1920, Wilcox Co., AL Camden (all b. AL): Walter 60, Julie E. 56, Walter Jr. 26, Dora Primm 59 Si, Maggie Cook daughter 21.

[Unknown Newspaper; Unknown year]

Alford Re-Elected As Mayor of Camden

Camden, Ala., Sept. 17-Mayor Walter R. Alford, under whose administration Camden has undergone many progressive changes, was reelected to office by an overwhelming majority over his opponent, J.B. Peeke, in Monday's municipal election. The incumbent received 194 votes against 16 for his opponent.

Members returned to City Council, each with a total vote of 210, were Will Abritton, D.F. Dees, S.C. Godbold, Dr. J.P. Jones and H.H. Matthews.

Montgomery Advertiser, 3 Feb 1938

Walter R. Alford Dies In Selma Selma, Ala., Feb. 2-(Special)-Walter Ross Alford, prominent retired businessman of Camden, died at a hospital here tonight at 8:15 o'clock. He was 79 years old.

Mr. Alford had been in declining health for several months. His condition became acutely worse in the past few days.

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Julia F. Alford; a son, Walter Ross Alford, Jr., of Camden; four daughters, Mrs. L.L. McConnell, of Mangham, La.; Mrs. W.H. Hybart and Mrs. A.C. Carlton, of Camden.

Funeral arrangement will be announced by Breslin-Service. Burial will be at Canton Bend.

Montgomery Advertiser, 5 Aug 1935 [1959? ...scribbled date hard to read]

Mrs. W.R. Alford

Selva, Ala., Aug. 2-The funeral for Mrs. Walter R. Alford, Sr., 76 of Camden, who died Tuesday night in a Selma hospital, where she had been ill for five days, was held at 4 p.m. Wednesday at Camden. Dr. E.W. Roark and the Rev. Trotter officiated jointly and burial was in Canton Bend Cemetery with Breslin-Service in charge. She was a lifelong resident of Wilcox County and widely known.

Montgomery Advertiser, 5 Feb 1935

W.R. Alford, Sr. Selma, Ala., Feb 4.-(Special)-The body of Walter Ross Alford, Sr., 79, a former mayor of Camden, who died in a Selma hospital last night after an illness of several weeks was returned to Camden this morning where the funeral was held at 4 p.m. from the Alford residence. Burial was in Canton Bend Cemetery, with Breslin-Service in charge. Mr. Alford had been in a critical condition since Saturday when he was readmitted to a Selma hospital for further treatment. A retired capitalist, he spent his entire life in the Camden area, where he was closely identified with many of that section's pioneer families. Eight years ago, Mr. Alford served as mayor of Camden. He was a member of the Presbyterian church. Surviving are his widow, Mrs. Julia Fuller Alford, three daughters, Mrs. A.C. Carlton and Mrs. W.L. Hybart of Camden and Mrs. L.L. McConnell of Mangum, La., and one son, Walter B. Alford, Jr. of Camden, also three grandchildren.

Birmingham News, 3 Feb 1938

Walter Ross Alford

Selma, Ala.,-Walter Ross Alford, 79, retired business man of Camden, died at a hospital here last night after a long illness.

Surviving are his widow, Mrs. Julia F. Alford; a son Walter Ross Alford, Jr.; three daughters, Mrs. L. L. McConnell, of Mangham, La.; Mrs. W.H. Hybart, and Mrs. A.C. Carlton, of Camden.

Funeral arrangements will be announced later by Breslin-Service.

Birmingham News, 5 Feb 1938

#### Walter Ross Alford

Selma, Ala.,-Many Selmians attended service for Walter Ross Alford, 79, former mayor of Camden, who died in a Selma hospital. The body was sent to Camden by Breslin-Service Funeral car. Mr. Alford was a retired capitalist. Surviving are the widow, Mrs. Julia Fuller Alford, and the following children, Walter Ross Alford, Jr., Mrs. A.C. Carlton and Mrs. W.L. Hybart, of Camden, and Mrs. L.L. McConnell, of Mangum, La.

Julie: Family Adventures Marriage List

Alabama Journal, 3 Aug 1939

Mrs. W.R. Alford

Selma, Ala., Aug. 3-Funeral services for Mrs. W.R. Alford, Sr., 76, of Camden who died Tuesday night in a local hospital, were held at 4 p.m. yesterday at Camden with the Rev. Trotter officiating.

Children:

- 31. i **Ida Dora Alford** #5047 b. about 1884, Alabama, m. (1) May 14 1904, in Wilcox Co., AL, **John Thomas Lyles** #5051, m. (2) **A. C. Car;tpm** #6027. Ida buried: Canton Bend, Wilcox Co., AL. Family Adventures Marriage List
- 32. ii **Walter Ross Alford, Jr.** #5048 b. Nov 23 1893, Alabama, m. Apr 22 1922, **Blanche Laye** #6008. Walter died Nov 3 1953, Wilcox Co., AL. WWI Draft Registration Record

Montgomery Advertiser, [date illegible]

Walter R. Alford

Funeral for Walter R. Alford, 56, was held from Difily's Funeral Home Tuesday at 4 p.m. with the Rev. T.C. Casaday, assisted by the Rev. Paul King, officiating. Burial was in Greenwood Cemetery. Pallbearers were W.E. Duncan, Andrew Gibson, D. Carr, Sam Stephens, J.H. Marley and W.M. Onum.

Montgomery Advertiser, 7 Nov 1953

Alford, Walter R., a resident of Camden, died at 10:45 Thursday. Surviving are the widow, Mrs. Blanche L. Alford, Camden; three sisters, Mrs. L.L. McConnell, Mangham, La.; Mrs. A.C. Carlton, and Mrs. W.L. Haybart, Camden. Funeral services will be held from the Camden Presbyterian Church Saturday at 10 a.m. Burial will be in the Camden Cemetery.

#### Blanche:

Wilcox American, May 1981 [has picture]

Mrs. Alford moves to Florida

"It's been a good life and I've loved every minute of it," Mrs. Blanche Alford describes her years as a resident of Camden.

These years numbering almost 60, have rendered a great many changes in the town. From dusty gravel roads to paved streets; from kerosene lamps to electricity and its related conveniences, just to name two.

Miss Blanche has seen its population grow as industry came, but she comments, the people mostly stayed the same; friendly, warm and community minded.

This Friday, May 15, this stately lady, bids farewell to her many friends and home town of more than half centruy, to begin a new phase of her life in Traveres, Fl., where she will make her home with her sister, Mrs. T.L. McCollum.

Miss Blanche Laye came to Camden in September 1921, as teacher at Wilcox County High School. Her subjects were history and some math classes. Also, she coached the Girls basketball team and was with the girls that year, when they played their first indoor game, which was against a Selma team.

Teaching only occupied that first year, however, as she married the late Mr. Walter Alford, who served as Mayor of Camden for several terms, on April 12, 1922.

They moved into their Clifton Street home, where Miss Blanche continues to live.

During her years in Camden, she has been an active member of numerous civic organizations, and clubs as well as in her church, the First Presbytenian Church.

She also was appointed and served on the County Jury Commission under Gov. Frank Dixon was one of the organizers of the USO organization here.

### + 33. iii **Maggie Alford** #6028.

10. **Julius Eugene Alford** #5037 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Jan 21 1872, Canton Bend, Wilcox Co., AL, m. Nov 21 1894, **Nellie Duggan** #6004, b. Dec 1877, Alabama, (daughter of Thomas Duggan #6005 and Nancy J. \_\_\_\_\_ #6006). Julius died May 29 1910, buried: Canton Bend, Wilcox Co., AL.

CENSUS: 1880 he was enumerated with his parents.

1900, Mobile Co. Vol 44, ED 113, sheet 13: Julius E. 28- Jan 1872, Nellie D. 22- Dec 1877, Eugene V. 4- Aug 1895.

1910 ??

1920 Mobile Co. Vol 67, ED 78, Sheet 9: Appears to be him with different wife and more children. Until confirmed the wife and children will not be added as subjects in the genealogy. All born AL:

Julius 49, Cora 40, Ernestine 13, Julius, Jr. 8 and Christine 6.

### [unknown printed source]

Julius Eugene Alford, judge of the inferior criminal court of Mobile, enjoys the distinction of being the youngest judge in Alabama, and at the time of his first appointment was no doubt the youngest incumbent of such an office in the United States. His father, William T. Alford, was a native of South Carolina, and one of the earliest settlers of Wilcox County, Ala., where he has followed agricultural pursuits all his life. He married Eliza E. Primm. Their son, Julius E. Alford, was born at Canton Bend, Wilcox County, Ala., Jan. 21, 1872. For a while he attended the public schools of Camden, and then took a business course at the University of Kentucky, where he graduated in 1891. His next enterprise was the organization of the Thomasville, Ala., bank, of which he was cashier during the year 1895. In 1896 he removed to Mobile and engaged in the retail grocery business for a year. In 1897 he accepted a position as clerk of the recorder's court of Mobile County, which he held until March, 1899. At this time he was appointed, by Governor Johnston, judge of the new inferior court, and at the general election in 1900 he was elected as his own successor over two prominent opposing candidates. All admit that Judge Alford has made a conservative as well as an energetic official. He is an ardent Democrat, and may be found at the front among his party's workers in every campaign, whether local, State, or national. He is a member of the first district executive committee for Mobile county, and is trusted as one of the wise counselors as well as active organizers when important work is to be done. He is a member of the Presbyterian church and of the Woodmen of the World. Nov. 21, 1894, Judge Alford was married to Nellie, daugher of Thomas and Nancy J. Duggan, both deceased. Her father was a wholesale grocer of Mobile, and a man of great prominence in the business world. Judge and Mrs. Alford have an only son, Eugene Vernon. The parents of Mrs. Alford were very early immigrants into Alabama.

Mobile Register, 10 Mar 1910

Alford Club Organized

Friends Will Take Care of Judge's Campaign While He Stumps State

Taking the announcement of Judge Jules E. Alford that he had accepted an invitation to stump the state for Emmet O'Neal and would leave his own campaign for solicitor of Mobile County in the hands of friends as their cue, those friends to the number of 200 assembled in the inferior court room last night and organized an Alford Club. Its purpose will be to advance the cause of the man whose name it bears and encourage his friends to see that his campaign is not neglected because of his abscence.

At the outset of the meeting Judge Alford addressed his friends and thanked them for their efforts in his behalf to inaugurate an organization to aid him in his campaign while he was away from the city.

James H. Webb was elected temporary chairman and in a few words opened the meeting for further business. Nominations were in order for permanent officers and the following gentlemen was elected: Hon. Francis J. Inge, chairman; Sidney Prince, first vice chairman; Robert E. Gordon, second vice chairman; Bart B. Chamberlain, secretary. A motion prevailed that the chair appoint an executive committee composed of five to formulate an organization in each city ward and county precinct and the chair determined to appoint the committee at his leisure.

Leon McCord, a candidate for railroad commissioner, was introduced. He took the crowd at the outset of his remarks by stating that Governor Comer was with him, also Colonel A.S. Lyons, and the gathering smiled as the "Safe and Sane" leader was referred to the Governor. In well-chosen words he pictured the coming day, near at hand, when Mobile as a city and Alabama as a state will again come into her own, when the clouds of fanaticism would drift away in the distant political horizon, leaving the sunlight of liberal government and peace as a lasting monument to Democracy's triumphs.

#### Children:

- 34. i **Eugene Vernon Alford** #6007 b. Aug 1895.
- 11. **George Luck Alford** #5038 (2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Mar 14 1875, Wilcox Co., AL, m. Apr 27 1893, in Wilcox Co., AL, **Charlotte "Lottie" Bell Lynch** #5039, b. Mar 21 1878, Alabama, (daughter of George Lynch #6015 and Susan Burke Gibson #6016) d. Dec 9 1949, Mobile, Mobile Co., AL, buried: Camden Cemetery. George died Dec 4 1937, Wilcox Co., AL. b. WWI Draft Registration Record

Death list submitted by Robin Sterling.

### **CENSUS:**

1880 George was enumerated with his parents.

1900 Wilcox Co. AL, Camden, Precinct 1: George L. 27 Mar 1873, Lottie 22 Mar 1878 AL, George 6 Mar 1894, Odie B. 4 Mar 1896, Thomas 0, May 1900 AL, Mrs. Susan B. Lynch, mother-in-law, 64 Jun 1835 KY.

1910 Wilcox Co. AL Camden: George 36 AL, Lettie B. 32 AL, George C. 15 AL, Addie B. 13 AL, Lynch?? 9 AL, Julius 8 AL, Carrie Sue 2 AL.

1920 Wilcox Co. AL Camden: George L. 45 AL, Lottie B. 40 AL, Lynch 19 AL, Julius 15 AL, carrie Sue 11 AL. **Charlotte**: Family Adventures Marriage List

Mobile Press, 10 Dec 1949

Mrs. Lottie B. Alford-Native of Camden, Ala., and resident of Mobile for five months, died at a local hospital Friday morning, Dec. 9, 1949, at 11:30 o'clock. She is survived by two sons, L.T. Alford, Montgomery, Ala., and Julius B. Alford, Jackson, Miss.; two daughters, Mrs. H.O. Green, Mobile, Ala., Mrs. William Lucas, Fayettville, Ohio; one sister, Mrs. Addie Dannielly, Camden, Ala., 12 grandchildren, one great-grandchild and other relatives. Her remains will be sent to Camden, Ala., where funeral services will be held Sunday afternoon, Dec. 10, 1949, at the Camden Presbyterian Church at 2 o'clock. Interment will be in the Camden Cemetery. Funeral arrangements by Riggins Mortuary.

#### Children:

+ 35. i **George Clem Alford** #5040 b. Mar 11 1894.

- 36. ii **Addie B. Alford** #5041 b. Mar 1896, Wilcox Co., AL, m. \_\_\_\_ **Green** #6010.
- 37. iii **Thomas Alford** #5042 b. May 1900, Wilcox Co., AL.
- 38. iv **Lynch Thomas Alford** #5043 b. Apr 7 1900, Wilcox Co., AL. WWI Draft Registration Record
- 39. v **Julius B. Alford** #5044 b. about 1914, Wilcox Co., AL.
- 40. vi Carrie Sue Alford #5045 b. about 1918, Wilcox Co., AL, m. \_\_\_\_ Dalton #6009.
- 12. **Lelia Alford** #937 (3.Ephraim<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Mar 23 1881, Shipman, Alabama, m. Jun 5 1897, **James McDonald Fountain** #1728. Lelia died Jun 6 1979, Leaksville, Greene Co., MS, buried: Mt. Pisgah Cemetery, Greene Co., MS. [!! What's the deal on Robert Churchwell who was thought to be a husband? He is BK #938 not now connected. !!]

## Children:

- 41. i **Ora Ida Fountain** #1731 b. Jan 3 1898, m. **James M. Berry** #1735. Ora died 1941.
- 42. ii **Mary E. Fountain** #1732 b. Apr 25 1899, d. Jun 23 1900.
- 43. iii William E. Fountain #1733 b. Aug 23 1900, m. Aldora Patrick #1736.
- 44. iv **James M Fountain** #1734 b. Dec 12 1902, m. **Vera Peacock** #1737.
- 45. v **Joe Thomas Fountain** #1738 b. Aug 22 1905, m. **Jimmy Marie Frazier** #1744. Joe died May 3 1974.
- 46. vi **George Washington Fountain** #1739 b. Nov 10 1907, Leakes ville, Greene County, Mississippi, m. **Sally Margaret Collins** #1745.
- 47. vii **Henry P. Fountain** #1740 b. Feb 22 1910, m. **Lora Poole** #1746.
- 48. viii **Ray E. Fountain** #1741 b. Jun 6 1912, m. **Nancy McIlwain** #1747.
- 49. ix Nina Edwina Fountain #1742 b. Oct 29 1915, m. Arthur Alexander Dinkins #1748.
- 50. x **La Vaughn Fountain** #1743 b. Jun 10 1921, m. Oct 24 1936, **James Lafayette Booth** #1749.
- 13. **Everett Lee Alford** #935 (3.Ephraim<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Oct 12 1882, m. Jun 6 1905, in Leakesville, Greene County, Mississippi, **Mary Holland** #1729, b. Nov 20 1882, Bacatunna, Mississippi. Everett died Dec 22 1965. **Mary**: HAD HER DEATH IN 1928 2 YEARS BEFORE MABRON WAS BORN????

#### Children:

- 51. i **Lillian Alford** #1750 b. Oct 12 1911.
- 52. ii **Lloyd Westley Alford** #1751 b. Feb 12 1913.
- 53. iii **William Chester Alford** #1752 b. Mar 12 1917.
- 54. iv **Herman Alford** #1753 b. May 4 1919.
- 55. v **Frances Olevia Alford** #1754 b. Jul 18 1921.
- + 56. vi **Everett Lee Alford, Jr.** #1755 b. Dec 15 1923.
  - 57. vii **Mabron Eugene Alford** #1756 b. May 29 1930.
- 14. **Rufus "Kingfish" Alford** #936 (3.Ephraim<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. 1893, m. Sep 16 1921, in Leakesville, Greene County, Mississippi, **Quille Williams** #1730. Rufus died 1959, Coffeeville, Clarke County, Alabama.

- 58. i **Inez Alford** #1758.
- 59. ii **Rufus Alford, Jr.** #1759.
- 60. iii **Annie Ruth Alford** #1760.
- 61. iv **George Alford** #1761.

15. **Elbert Robert Alford** #905 (3.Ephraim², 1.Peachman¹) b. Jun 26 1897, Rounsaville, Greene Co., MS, occupation city engineer, m. Dec 21 1919, in Shaw, Bolivar Co., MS, **Annie Willard Wiggins** #906, b. Dec 25 1897, Belle Prairie, MS, (daughter of John Henry Wiggins #922 and Alice Thermopylae Hines #923) d. Oct 8 1981, Gulfport, Harrison Co., MS, buried: Shaw, Bolivar Co., MS. Elbert died Mar 13 1941, Oteen, Buncomb Co., NC, buried: Shaw, Bolivar Co., MS. Probably was "Rounsaville which was almost on the Alabama-Mississippi state line and on the Alabama-Mississippi Railroad that connected Leaksville, MS and Vinegar Bend, Alabama. [1947 Hammonds Atlas]

Children:

- + 62. i **Elbert Robert Alford, Jr.** #907 b. Jan 10 1921.
  - 63. ii John Wiggins Alford #924 b. Feb 2 1923, m. Gladys Ezelle #932.
- + 64. iii **Claude Hines Alford** #925 b. Apr 26 1925.
  - 65. iv **Frances Willard Alford** #926 b. Dec 19 1927, Shaw, Bolivar Co., MS, ref: 425-32-4714, m. Jun 8 1951, in Gulfport, Harrison Co., MS, **Charles Bruce Franklin** #929. Frances died Oct 17 1997, Springfield, Greene Co., MO, buried: Mt. Olive Cem., Dallas Co., MO. Frances is a charter member, #799, ALFORD AMERICAN FAMILY ASSOCIATION.
  - 66. v Mary Alice Alford #927 b. May 8 1931, m. Nov 13 1948, John Joseph Charles Morgan #928. Mary died Oct 1979, Gulfport, Harrison Co., MS, buried: Long Beach, Harrison County, Mississippi.
- 16. **Lizzie Alford** #1519 (4.S. E.<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. about 1860, Alabama. *Children*:
  - 67. i **Lilly Alford** #1525 b. about 1879, Alabama. It is assumed that she was a child of Lizzie as she was listed in the same household as 9 months old in 1880.
- 18. **John H. Alford** #1521 (4.S. E.<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Apr 1868, Alabama, m. Apr 26 1888, in Greene Co., MS, **Nancy Churchwell** #5056, b. Mar 1869, Mississippi.

He and his family were enumerated in 1900 Greene Co. MS, Leake Township: J.H. 32 AL (4 1868), Nancy 31 MS (3 1869), Henretta 11 MS (1 1889), John 9 MS (12 1890), Tanny (f) 6 MS (3 1894), Evaline 5 MS (3 1895), Mattie 3 MS (1 1897), Minnie 2 MS (2 1898), Ray MS (3 1900).

Also enumerated in the same Leake Township was the family of his supposed brother, George Alford.

He and his family were also enumerated in 1910 Greene Co. All born MS: John H. 42, Nancy 40, Fannie P. 16, Mattie 12, Minnie 11, James 9, Sadie 4, Thomas 1, Sallie 3. Son John from the 1900 census was enumerated separately with his wife.

In 1920 he and family were enumerated in Greene Co., Leakesville City: John H. 53 AL, Nancy J. 49 MS, Sadie 15 MS, Sallie 13 MS, Thomas J. 10 MS and Rosetta 7 MS, James M. 19 MS, Maye 18 MS.

In 1930 Leakesville, Greene Co it was J.H. 62 AL, Nancy Jane 59, Tom 21. *Children:* 

68. i **Henretta Alford** #5057 b. Jan 1889, Greene Co., MS, m. May 29 1908, in Greene Co., MS, **L. W. Brown** #5086.

- + 69. ii **Johnnie Lee Alford** #5058 b. Sep 19 1890.
  - 70. iii **Tanny Alford** #5059 b. Apr 1894, Greene Co., MS.
  - 71. iv **Evaline Alford** #5060 b. Mar 1895, Greene Co., MS.
  - 72. v **Mattie Alford** #5061 b. Jan 1897, Greene Co., MS.
  - 73. vi Minnie Alford #5062 b. Feb 1898, Greene Co., MS.
  - 74. vii **Ray Alford** #5063 b. Mar 1900.
- + 75. viii **James Alford** #5070 b. about 1901.
  - 76. ix Sadie Alford #5071 b. about 1906, Greene Co., MS.
  - 77. x Sallie Alford #5073 b. about 1907, Greene Co., MS.
  - 78. xi **Thomas J. Alford** #5072 b. about 1909, Greene Co., MS.
  - 79. xii Rosetta Alford #5074 b. about 1913, Greene Co., MS.
- 19. **George C. Alford** #1522 (4.S. E.<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Apr 1870, Alabama, m. (1) Oct 2 1890, in Greene Co., MS, **Elizabeth Ware** #5064, b. May 1871, Alabama, m. (2) Sep 12 1906, in Greene Co., MS, **Lavinia Parker** #5081, b. about 1864, Mississippi.

George was enumerated with his family in Greene Co., MS, Leake Township in 1900: George 30 MS (4 1870), Elizabeth 29 AL (5 1871), Boyd 7 MS (3 1893), Minnie 3 MS (1 1897), Pearl 2 MS (11 1897), Ray \_ MS (3 1900) Enumerated with the family in 1900 Greene Co MS was May Curry, George's sister-in-law.

George and family have not been found in 1910.

In 1920 George and his family were enumerated in Leakesville, Greene Co: Gorge C. 55 AL, Lavinia 56 MS, Ray 18 MS and step daughter Agness Parker 24.

In 1930 he appears in Leakesville as George L. Alford 62 AL with Roy 21 listed as brother but who surely was son Ray.

**Lavinia**: She was shown as the wife in 1920 and the household had step daughter Agness Parker, b about 1896 in MS so it is assumed that Lavina Alford was a Parker before her marriage.

Children by Elizabeth Ware:

- + 80. i **Boyd M. Alford** #5065.
  - 81. ii Minnie Alford #5066 b. Jan 1897, Greene Co., MS.
  - 82. iii **Pearl Alford** #5067 b. Nov 1897, Greene Co., MS.
  - 83. iv **Ray Alford** #5068 b. Mar 1900, Greene Co., MS. It is suspected that this is Roy (Royal) Alford.

#### Fourth Generation

- 33. **Maggie Alford** #6028 (9.Walter<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) m. **Louis Hybart** #6029. *Children:* 
  - 84. i **Julia Hybart** #6030 b. Canton Bend, Wilcox Co., AL.
- 35. **George Clem Alford** #5040 (11.George<sup>3</sup>, 2.William<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Mar 11 1894, Camden, Wilcox Co., AL, occupation cattleman, m. **Carolyn "Carrie" Bell Fail** #5994, b. Apr 16 1890,

12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Marriage Book 4, page 159

Camden, Wilcox Co., AL, d. Feb 4 1966, Camden, Wilcox Co., AL. George died May 29 1942, Camden, Wilcox Co., AL. b. WWI Draft Registration Record

Death list submitted by Robin Sterling.

The Alabama Journal, 2 Jun 1942

George C. Alford

Camden, June 2-George C. Alford, 48, died Friday afternoon at his home in Camden. He had been in poor health for some months. Funeral was held at his home Saturday with the Rev. R. C. Kennedy and the Rev. Roak officiating. Burial followed in Camden Cemetery, with Mathews directing. Survivors are his widow, Mrs. Carrie Fails Alford; one son, Jack Alford, of Frisco City; two daughters; Mrs. Ed Jones and Betty Alford of Camden; his mother, Mrs. Lottie Alford, of Dixon Mills; two sisters, Mrs. Carrie Sue Dalton, of Camden, and Mrs. Elizabeth Green, of Thomasville; two brothers, Lynch Alford of Montgomery, and Julius Alford, of Camden.

## Carolyn:

Montgomery Advertiser, 5 Feb 1966

Alford, Mrs. Carrie Fail, 75, a resdient of 2216 McCarter Ave. and Camden, Ala., died Friday morning at a Montgomery hospital. Survivors include two daughters, Mrs. Ed Jones Jr., and Mrs. Bill Cassity of Montgomery; one son, Jack Alford of Camden; five grandchildren, Ed Jones of Montgomery, Mrs. Warren Munday of Marietta, Ga., Mary Scott, George and Rob Alford of Camden; two sisters, Mrs. Haden Jones of Camden, and Mrs. George Owens of Troy. Services will be held from her home in Camden Saturday at 2 p.m. with the Rev. J.G. Green officiating. Burial will be in Camden Cemetery, Matthews Funeral Home of Camden directing. The family request the omission of flowers.

### Children:

- + 85. i **George Fail Alford, Sr.** #5995 b. Apr 26 1917.
  - 86. ii Margaret Myrtle Newsom Alford #6011 b. Aug 18 1917, m. Edward Jones #6013.
  - 87. iii **Betty Fail Alford** #6012 b. Jul 23 1924, m. Aug 3 1942, **Bill Cassidy** #6014.
- 56. **Everett Lee Alford, Jr.** #1755 (13.Everett<sup>3</sup>, 3.Ephraim<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Dec 15 1923, m. **Dorothy Holland** #1757, b. Nov 1 1925.

- 88. i **Barbara Ann Alford** #1762 b. May 18 1943, Mobile, Mobile Co., AL.
- 89. ii **David Lee Alford** #1763 b. Apr 17 1949, Lucedale, George County, Mississippi.
- 90. iii Richard Earl Alford #1764 b. Dec 30 1951, Mobile, Mobile Co., AL.
- 91. iv Darlene Evens Alford #1765 b. Jan 1 1956, Mobile, Mobile Co., AL.
- 92. v Mark Anthony Alford #1766 b. Jun 11 1959, Mobile, Mobile Co., AL.
- 62. **Elbert Robert Alford, Jr.** #907 (15.Elbert<sup>3</sup>, 3.Ephraim<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Jan 10 1921, Leaksville, Greene Co., MS, occupation US Air Force, m. Aug 6 1943, in Miami Beach, Dade Co., FL, **Josephine Fincher Howell** #908, b. Aug 18 1923, Cleveland, Bolivar County, Mississippi,

(daughter of Francis Allen Howell #916 and Johnnie Lynn Fincher #917). Elbert died Nov 11 1996, Corpus Christi, Nueces County, Texas, buried: Fort Sam Houston National Cemetery.

Children:

- + 93. i **Elbert Robert Alford, III** #911 b. Sep 22 1944.
  - 94. ii **Joanna Lynn "JoLynn" Alford** #909 b. Sep 1 1946, Cleveland, Bolivar County, Mississippi, m. (1) Jun 5 1966, divorced, **Robert Ray Henderson** #914, m. (2) Jul 1 1970, divorced, **Donald James Lear** #915, m. (3) Oct 18 1975, in New Orleans, Orleans Parish, Louisiana, **Jack Russell Long** #910. JoLynn is a charter member, #718, ALFORD AMERICAN FAMILY ASSOCIATION.
- 64. **Claude Hines Alford** #925 (15.Elbert³, 3.Ephraim², 1.Peachman¹) b. Apr 26 1925, Shaw, Bolivar Co., MS, m. (1) divorced, **Dolly Blakemore** #931, m. (2) divorced, **Rose Murphy** #930. Claude died Mar 28 2003, Bolivar, Polk Co., MO, buried: MO Vets Cem., Greene Co., MO. 425-26-0968 *Children by Dolly Blakemore*:
  - 95. i **Claudette Alford** #2852 b. Dec 29 1951.
- 69. **Johnnie Lee Alford** #5058 (18.John<sup>3</sup>, 4.S. E.<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Sep 19 1890, Greene Co., MS, m. **Julie Miller** #5069, b. Mar 16 1894, Mississippi, d. Sep 30 1974, Mississippi, buried: Alford Cemetery, Greene Co., MS. Johnnie died Mar 7 1957, buried: Alford Cemetery, Greene Co., MS.

He was enumerated with his parents and family in 1900. John, or Johnie L. as he was listed in 1910 and wife were enumerated in Greene Co: Johnie L. 19 MS, Julie 16 MS.

In 1920 He and his family were enumerated in Greene Co., Leakesville: John L. 21 MS, Julia 27 MS, Ellis 10 MS, Martha J. 8 MS, Melvin 6 MS, Vardaman 4 yr 1 mo MS, John H. 1 yr 6 mo MS.

In 1930 Leakesville, Greene Co., it was J.L. 39, Julia 38, Ellis 21, Vardaman 15, Henry 13, Pearlena 9, Allen 7, Ellen 4, Eunice \_\_\_.

Children:

- 96. i **Ellis Alford** #5075 b. about 1910, Greene Co., MS.
- 97. ii **Martha J. Alford** #5076 b. about 1912, Greene Co., MS.
- 98. iii Melvin Alford #5077 b. about 1914, Greene Co., MS.
- 99. iv Vardaman Alford #5078 b. about 1916, Greene Co., MS.
- 100. v **John H. Alford** #5079 b. about 1919, Greene Co., MS.
- 75. **James Alford** #5070 (18.John<sup>3</sup>, 4.S. E.<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. about 1901, Greene Co., MS, m. Dec 11 1918, in Greene Co., MS, **May Crocker** #5080, b. about 1902, Mississippi. **May**: Marriage Book 6, page 369

- 101. i **Irvin Alford** #7939 b. about 1921, Mississippi.
- 102. ii **Aubury Alford** #7940 b. about 1925, Mississippi.
- 103. iii **James Alford** #7941 b. about 1928, Mississippi.
- 104. iv Adelaide Alford #7942 b. about 1930, Mississippi.
- 80. **Boyd M. Alford** #5065 (19.George<sup>3</sup>, 4.S. E.<sup>2</sup>, 1.Peachman<sup>1</sup>) b. Alabama, m. (1) Jan 30 1913, in Greene Co., MS, **Stella Elliot** #5087, m. (2) Jul 26 1919, in Greene Co., MS, **Ruth Sullivan** #5082, b. about 1891, Mississippi.

Boyd and his family were enumerated in 1920 Greene Co., Leaksville City: Boyd M. 24 MS, Ruth 29 MS, Aquilla 16 MS, Ada 9 MS, Ralph 6 MS, and a Victoria Cochran (M.) 64 MS. It is assumed she was the mother of Ruth, but probably should have been mother-in-law.

Marriage to Stella recorded in marriage book 6, page 87; to Ruth recorded in marriage book 6, page 400.

# Children by Stella Elliot:

- 105. i **Aquilla Alford** #5083 b. Mississippi.
- 106. ii Ada Alford #5084 b. about 1911, Mississippi.
- 107. iii **Ralph Alford** #5085 b. about 1914, Mississippi.